WICKHAM MARKET PARISH COUNCIL
       MINUTES OF THE PARISH COUNCIL MEETING HELD ON
MONDAY 17th SEPTEMBER 2018 AT 7:00PM IN WICKHAM MARKET VILLAGE HALL,
COMMITTEE ROOM

Present:	Cllr Dick Jenkinson (Chairman)
	Cllr David Chenery			Cllr Mike Hawes
	Cllr Emma Lawrence			Cllr Brian Nobbs			
Cllr Liz Quickenden			Cllr Robin Cooke
	Cllr Patrick Roper			Cllr Alan Biddle
			
 In attendance: Joanne Peters – Parish Clerk.  There were 6 members of the public present.

Representatives from Engage Planning, Armstrong Rigg & Hopkins Homes were in attendance to provide feedback on the outcome of the recent Public Exhibition held in respect of the proposed development of the Old School Farm Site. 
The Chairman welcomed Rachel Carson, Emily Warner & Robert Eburne to the meeting.  Robert gave an informative presentation regarding the proposed development of this site.   The Chairman provided details regarding the draft Local Plan Consultation and the proposed development in Pettistree including the number of new homes that were to be built within an extended Settlement Boundary of Wickham Market as a result.  Robert Eburne stated he was not aware that the Pettistree allocation was going to be put within Wickham Market’s housing allocation.  

The Chairman stated he felt SCDC’s Parking Policy for new developments needed to comply with the SCC guidance dated 2015.  He advised that in his opinion the garages for the proposed development were not big enough to which he raised concerns and Robert Eburne provided clarification.  The Chairman gave details regarding the need for an additional car park and provided information regarding the possible suitable sites for this including the eastern edge of this site to which he asked Robert Eburne for his views.  Robert Eburne stated as a car park was not required as a result of this development this land would not likely be given for land to site a new car park.

The Chairman asked who would own the green spaces such as the penny Field once the development was complete.  Robert Eburne stated that these areas could be transferred to the District or Parish Council and that a sum of money for their maintenance would be made available.  

The Chairman asked if a footpath on the west of the site, which would enable walkers to not walk on Walnuts Lane, could be added back in as this was detailed on the previous plan.  Robert Eburne confirmed this footpath could be added back into the development.

Robert Eburne reported he had been asked questions at a previous informal meeting in respect of the land at Pettistree and he had stated Hopkins Homes were not interested in this land and to which he confirmed Hopkins Homes were now interested in this land and have an option to buy.

Questions:-
Alan Biddle raised concerns regarding both the Pettistree and Former School sites being developed and the long term effect this would have on Wickham Market.
Anne Westover asked would the Pettistree site be the preferable site once the Local Plan was published.
Robert Eburne gave details regarding their timescale for dates which put the Old School Farm site first to which Anne provided information regarding other sites in Local Parishes that were planned for development and which would then also have an effect on Wickham Market’s services and infrastructure.
Rachel Carson confirmed the final report compiled as a result of the recent Public Exhibition could be circulated to Parish Council members.
Colin Owens reported he had formally written to Hopkins Homes in order to put forward a proposal for the Arts Centre to be sited with the Old School Building and asked for a formal written response to be sent.
Sonya Exton asked if the Pettistree site would be designed as per the needs of the village in order to assist in preventing Wickham Market becoming predominately a retirement village.  
Amy Grayson asked if the designs of the proposed homes for the Former School Site would be in keeping with the design/character of Wickham Market to which Robert Eburne provided information giving details of the proposed mix of houses to be built. 

The Chairman thanked Robert for his presentation and for attending the meeting along with Emily and Rachel. 

1. Open Public Session
       There were no comments from the members of the public present.       

       To receive a report from Suffolk County Councillor Alexander Nicoll
       County Cllr Nicoll was not present.  No written report had been submitted.
       To receive a report from Suffolk Coastal District Councillor Mark Amoss 
       Apologies had been received from District Cllr Amoss.  The Clerk confirmed a written report would be 
       sent by the end of the week.     
       To receive a report from Cllr Patrick Roper - Suffolk Constabulary Liaison Representative
       A report had been circulated to all Councillors prior to the meeting to which Cllr Roper provided 
       details including information discussed at the recent SNT meeting attended by himself and the Clerk.  
       The Chairman thanked Cllr Roper for his report.  The Clerk reported the newly appointed Mental Health 
       Awareness Officer may attend the November Parish Council meeting in order to introduce herself and look 
       into ways she can work with the village.

                  The Chairman formally opened the meeting at 8:15pm

2. 	To receive Apologies for Absence
Apologies were accepted from Cllrs Denham, Sanders and Margetts.  Cllr Clune was not present.  The Clerk confirmed she had now written to Cllr Clune to which she gave details.

3.	To receive Councillors Declarations of Interest
The Chairman declared a Non-Pecuniary Interest as he is a member of WMP and WM Town Team.  Cllr Hawes declared a Non-Pecuniary Interest as he is a member of the Bowls Club.  
3.1. To Consider any Dispensations
None received.

4.    To approve the draft minutes of the Parish Council meeting held on Monday 16th July 2018 
The draft minutes of the Parish Council meeting held on Monday 16th July 2018 had been circulated to all Councillors prior to the meeting and were Proposed for Approval by Cllr Roper, Seconded by Cllr Hawes.  All in Favour.  The minutes were duly signed by the Chairman as a true record of the meeting.

5.    Matters arising from the previous minutes which do not appear elsewhere on the agenda
5.1 - Bowls & Football Club Leases – To receive an update
The Clerk confirmed the amendments to the Football Club and Village Hall leases were now complete.  She advised herself and the Chairman were now to meet with representatives of the Bowls Club prior to their AGM on 24th October 2018 in order to carry out amendments to the draft lease.  Action: Clerk to schedule meeting with Bowls Club.
       5.2 – Transfer of the land at Church Pightle update
       The Clerk gave details regarding an e-mail received from SCC along with an updated plan.  The
       Chairman stated the plan was still not correct in respect of the footpath.  Action: Clerk to liaise with 
       SCC.  The Chairman closed the meeting to allow Anne Westover to comment.  Anne Westover 
       suggested that Michael Roseveare could be asked to look at trees within Church Pightle before this land 
       was handed over to the Parish Council.  Action: Clerk to liaise with Michael Roseveare.  The 
       Chairman reconvened the meeting.
    
6.    Parish Council Matters
       6.1 – Hopkins Homes proposals for development of the Old School Farm site 
       The Chairman closed the meeting to allow members of the public to comment.  The Chairman stated in 
       his view if the work to the emerging Neighbourhood Plan had not been carried out he did not think this  
       proposed development would be quite so in keeping. 
       There was a brief discussion and it was felt that the extension to the Old School Building did not need to 
       remain.  Anne Westover raised concerns that the formal Planning Application for this site would be 
       submitted prior to the completion and adoption of the Neighbourhood Plan.  There was a brief discussion 
       regarding the Pettistree site and the number of new homes required to 2036. 

       Finally, the Chairman read an e-mail from Cllr Sanders regarding the proposed development stating her             
       objections.
       6.2 – Recommendations from the E & L Committee to replace the damaged bus shelter
       Cllr Chenery gave details regarding the recent E & L Committee meeting held and confirmed it 
       had been Unanimously Approved that the bus shelter should be replaced.  Cllr Chenery gave details 
       regarding options looked into by the E & L Committee and it was agreed the Chester Box style shelter 
       would be preferable but unfortunately Queensbury Shelters had now gone into administration.    
       Further to comments received Cllr Chenery advised he had liaised further with Shelter Solutions whom 
       he had also previously obtained a quotation from and asked them to provide a quotation for a different 
       style of shelter to that previously quoted for to which he gave details.

       The Chairman reported on the recent chance site meeting he had held with Shelter Solutions and 
       confirmed to replace the bus shelter completely would prove difficult as the current bus shelter was not 
       on level ground as the base of the southern alcove is some 150mm higher that the rest and for their style 
       of shelters they would need a flat base and estimated this would cost in the region of £5k. 
 
       Cllr Chenery circulated the new quotation received detailing the possible options available including 
       costings.  There was a discussion and Cllr Nobbs stated that a stronger/vandal proof roofing option 
       should be looked into.  There was also a discussion regarding lighting and Anne Westover suggested that 
       Ralph Calver could be asked to provide a quote for a similar style shelter.  Several comments were made 
       by the members of the public present and it was felt that overall the suggested design would be in 
       keeping with the character of the village   

       It was agreed subject to Cllr Chenery making further enquires in respect of the roof the Parish Council 
       should engage in the services of Shelter Solutions to carry out the work to the bus shelter to include the 
       current brickwork to remain but replacement of the roof and side panels with toughened glass and to 
       include new seating.  Approval was Proposed by Cllr Biddle, Seconded by Cllr Nobbs.  All in Favour.
       Action: Cllr Chenery to liaise with Shelter Solutions in respect of options for the roofing to be 
       strengthened and circulate to all Councillors.  Once agreed the Clerk to formally write to 
       Shelter Solutions in order to request them to carry out the work.
      
       The Chairman stated SC Norse needed to be contacted urgently in order to request for the damaged 
       trees to be pollarded as these could now cause danger to local residents.  He suggested the contractor 
       whom put the lights within the trees could be asked to pollard these trees and then SC Norse could be 
       sent the invoice.  Action: Clerk to liaise with SC Norse.
       The Chairman reconvened the meeting.       
       6.3 - Remarking faded lines associated with parking – To consider correspondence received from 
       SCC 
       The Chairman gave details regarding the lines to be repainted.  Cllr Roper raised concerns regarding 
       potholes on Yew Tree Rise.  Action: Clerk to report to SC Highways.

7.    Parish Clerks Report
       7.1 – Allotment Rent Collection 
       The Clerk confirmed the Allotment Rent Collection evening was due to take place on Monday 8th 
       October 2018. 
       7.2 – Remembrance Sunday Event Road Closure and World War One Centenary Celebration
       The Clerk confirmed she had applied for the road closure for the Remembrance Sunday event and urged   
       Councillors to attend.
       She reported she had received an invite from Don Berry for the Parish Council to join the RBL celebrate 
       the Centenary of the Armistice of the 1914/18 Great War to which she gave details and again urged 
       Councillors to attend.

8.    Environmental & Leisure Committee update  
       The Clerk had circulated a copy of the draft minutes of the recent E & L Committee meeting to all 
       Councillors prior to the meeting.
       8.1 – Allotment Matters
       There was a brief discussion regarding the ongoing water leak within the footpath at the Simons Cross 
       allotment site.  Cllr Chenery gave details of the correct person for the Clerk to contact and suggested 
       that a site visit should be carried out.  Action: Clerk to liaise with SC Highways and request site 
       visit.
       The Clerk confirmed the newly Adopted Bee Policy would be handed out to all plot holders along with 
       an updated Tenancy Agreement at the Rent Collection Evening.

       Proposed Contract between the Parish Council and Nigel Holland in respect of the proposed 
       development and relocation of the Simons Cross Allotment site
       The Chairman declared a Non-Pecuniary Interest and Cllr Lawrence declared a Pecuniary Interest in 
       respect of this matter.  Cllr Biddle raised concerns regarding the Chairman’s Interest in respect of this 
       matter and stated he felt all comments needed to be fed back to Cllr Chenery, Vice Chairman.  This was 
       Unanimously Agreed by the Council.

       The Chairman gave details regarding the proposed contract and asked Councillors to review this 
       document once circulated and submit comments back to Cllr Chenery within 2 weeks.
       The Chairman closed the meeting to allow Anne Westover to comment.  Anne stated in her view a 
       formal planning application would need to be submitted also for the relocation of the allotments.  The 
       Chairman thanked Anne for her comment and reconvened the meeting.
       8.2 – Cemetery Matters
       The Clerk gave details regarding concerns raised by Cllr Roper in respect of the upkeep of the cemetery.   
       It was agreed that Roger Messenger (Handyman) would be asked to carry out more routine maintenance 
       at the cemetery.  Concerns were also raised regarding the overgrown hedge at the entrance to the 
       cemetery and the Clerk confirmed she would also request Roger Messenger to carry out the trimming of 
       this hedge.  The Clerk gave details regarding drug dealing occurring at the cemetery and confirmed 
       Suffolk Constabulary had been made aware of this matter.

9.    Finance and Legal Matters
[bookmark: _GoBack]       Bi-monthly accounts – July/August 2018
       A copy of the bi-monthly accounts had been circulated to all Councillors prior to the meeting.  These 
      were Proposed for Approval by Cllr Cooke, Seconded by Cllr Biddle.  All in Favour.

10.  Planning Matters (see separate appendix) 
       The Chairman gave details regarding the applications considered and decisions made since the last 
        meeting.  
        10.1 - Response sent to SCDC in respect of Draft Local Plan Consultation 
        A copy of this response had been circulated to all Councillors.  The Chairman provided details regarding 
        the response sent.
     
11.  Town Team & Wickham Market Partnership – To receive an update on recent meetings
       Town Team – The Chairman reported the weekly markets were still going well.  He congratulated the 
       Clerk for co-ordinating the Summer Market.  The Chairman confirmed the lights to go into plane trees 
       were to be funded by the Town Team from the profit made as a result of the markets.  He reported the
       Xmas Market would be held on Saturday 15th December 2018.
       WMP – The Chairman confirmed that WMP were willing to contribute towards the costs for the 
       refurbishment of the bus shelter.  He advised they had recently re-done their Constitution and had also 
       adopted a Safeguarding Policy to which he raised concerns that the Parish Council did not have a 
       Safeguarding Policy in place.  It was agreed the Clerk should look into this matter.  Action: Clerk to 
       compile a Draft Safeguarding Policy. 

12.  George Bencom Update 
       The Chairman reported the purchase of The George had now gone through.

13.  Village Hall Rebuild Committee update 
       Cllr Biddle reported the formal planning application had now been submitted to SCDC but no response 
       had been received to date.  He raised concerns regarding the Fundraising Group to which the Chairman 
       provided clarification.  

14. Traffic & Parking Working Group update
       The Chairman gave details regarding the recent Residents Parking Survey that had been distributed and 
       confirmed a Public Meeting would be held on Friday 21st September 2018 to which he gave details 
       including the results of the survey.

15.  Neighbourhood Plan Committee update
       The Chairman reported the 1st draft had now been written by Navigus Planning to which he gave details 
       and advised he hoped a Referendum would be held in Autumn 2019.
      
16. Correspondence
      There was none.

17. Any other matters arising
      Cllr Cooke raised concerns regarding the surfacing at the Skate Park.  Action: Clerk to look into.
      Cllr Quickenden reported the Community First Responders were organising a Scarecrow Competition to 
      which she gave details.
      The Chairman advised that Josie Hopps had offered to carry out some Risk Assessment Training for the 
      Parish Council.
      Cllr Biddle raised concerns regarding the number of A-boards on The Hill.
       
18. Open Public Session 
      There were no comments from the members of the public present.

The Chairman thanked Councillors and members of the public for their attendance and formally closed the meeting at 9:50pm


The next meeting of Wickham Market Parish Council will be held on Monday 19th November 2018 at 7:30pm in Wickham Market Village Hall, Committee Room





Signed:………………………………………… 			Dated:…………………………











PLANNING APPENDIX 
10.1 Applications considered since the last meeting:-
Planning Ref: DC/18/3102/FUL
Address: Windermere, 209 High St, Wickham Market
Proposal: Proposed external staircase for annexe.
The Planning Committee had No Objections to this application.  No decision has been made by SCDC to date.
Planning Ref: DC/18/3028/FUL
Address: Village Hall, High Street, Wickham Market
Proposal: Demolition of existing village hall to make way for new two storey village hall accommodation consisting of Main Hall with stage and associated equipment, chair store and multi-purpose room.  New kitchen and bar areas with smaller hall/function room with associated office and WC facilities.  First floor accommodation will comprise the Wickham Market Public Archive Centre.  The site will see reconfiguration of the existing car parking forming 41 spaces and 4 disabled spaces.
It was agreed the Planning Committee fully supported this planning application.  No decision has been made by SCDC to date.
Planning Ref: DC/18/2161/FUL
Address: 8 Spring Lane, Wickham Market
Proposal: Conversion from one dwelling to two
The Planning Committee had No Objections to this application.  No decision has been made by SCDC to date.
11.2 Update on existing applications since the last meeting cont.
Planning Ref: DC/18/2258/FUL
Address: The Orchard Campsite, 28 Spring Lane, Wickham Market
Proposal: Renewal of extant planning permission DC/15/2450/FUL, with amendment DC/16/0188/AME - Proposed holiday chalet/mobile home, and replacement of two Romany vans with two safari tents.
The Planning Committee Fully Supported and recommended Approval for this application.  This application has been Granted by SCDC with 3 Conditions.
Planning Ref: DC/18/2402/FUL
Address: 6 Gospel Hall Close, Wickham Market
Proposal: To rear (East) Ground Floor Elevation: Sitting Room – Replace 2 No windows.  Breakfast Area: Remove existing French doors and side screens together with adjacent window.  Widen opening and install sliding/folding ‘bi-fold’ glazed doors.
The Planning Committee Fully Supported and recommended Approval for this application.  This application has been Granted by SCDC with 3 Conditions.
Planning ref: DC/17/4375/FUL
Address: The Orchard Campsite, 28 Spring Lane, Wickham Market
Proposal: Use of land for the stationing of 41 holiday lodges.
The Planning Committee Objected to this application on the following grounds:-
· Loss of a well-used family Camping & Caravanning facility.  There is a lack of detail within the application/planning statement in respect of the future provision for this facility.
· The proposed layout effectively cuts off access to part of the current site which is used for tents in the summer season.
· Lack of information within the planning application including the fact that no visual information/illustrations regarding the appearance of the proposed lodges was submitted.
· Increase in traffic on Spring Lane due to the proposed use being over an extended period of time throughout the year.  Spring Lane is a single track lane with no passing places.
· Concerns that the proposed lodges would be lived in for 11 months of the year by semi-permanent residents or second home owners and therefore not used as holiday accommodation.
· Following information given at a site visit recently held with the current owner it was evident there would be a loss of trees required to accommodate the proposed scheme.  There is no tree or landscape survey/design plan attached to the application.
· There are no drawings showing the parking layout.  The proposal mentions two spaces per lodge, but there does not seem enough space to fit these in and allow for adequate turning space.
· No Landscape Appraisal has been submitted with the application despite the fact that this site is within the Special Landscape Area.  It is felt the proposal will conflict with the SCDC Local Plan Policy SP15 which sets out to enhance and preserve the landscape value and character of Special Landscape Areas.
· It was felt that the proposal is not in accordance with SCDC Local Plan Policy DM18, as follows:-
In respect of sites for static holiday caravans, cabins, chalets and similar accommodation, proposals for new sites, extensions to existing sites, and intensification of use of existing sites (by infilling) will be acceptable where:
(a) The road network is able to accommodate the volume of traffic generated without having a significant adverse impact on the free flow of traffic and highway safety
(b) They are of a scale appropriate to the nature of the location and its setting.  In this respect the cumulative impact will also be a material consideration
(c) They are of a high standard of design
(d) They are to be used as holiday accommodation only, and not for permanent residential accommodation; and
(e) There are services available (i.e. the provision of mains water and adequate sewage/waste disposal).
· In respect to policy DM18 it is considered that the following points are relevant: -
1) There is no traffic data but an increase in traffic over an 11-month period on the narrow lane seems likely.
2) There is no information relating to the scale/size of the lodges proposed.
3) There is no information relating to design.
4) The agent is proposing that the lodges can be used for 11 months of the year with 
                  no maximum stay period, it would therefore appear that they could be used for 
                  residential purposes.
· The planning history submitted with the application does not appear to be complete.
· Concerns were raised that with the loss of a touring and camping facility there will be a detrimental impact on the local economy.  Suffolk Coastal District Council have previously produced evidence to show that the spending results from people owning and using holiday lodges for longer stays is less than that generated by holiday makers.
No decision has been made by SCDC, to date.






Planning Ref: DC/14/3579/VOC
Address: Parma Industries, 123 High St
Proposal: Variation of condition No 2 - C12/0853 - Erection of 11 residential dwellings (existing buildings to be removed) (Revised scheme)
The Planning Committee were impressed with the original proposals but concerns were raised regarding the new scheme as it was felt it did not offer an attractive boundary to the development.  The existing boundary is as per the retrospective planning application and is not yet acceptable.  The planting in the gardens needs to be enhanced and there needs to be an attractive in keeping edging to the flower beds to prevent the contents spilling out onto the pavements.  The pavements also need reinstating to match the original rather than the concrete that has been patched up and finally whatever edging detail is agreed needs to be carried out to across all four properties.  
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